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CARMARTHEN TOWN COUNCIL

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

HELD ON 9TH MAY 2014
The Mayor, Cllr Douglas Rose, presided pro tem over the Annual Meeting of Carmarthen Town Council held in the Guildhall, Carmarthen, on Friday, 9th May 2014, at 6.30 pm.  The Mayor and Council were preceded into the Chamber by the Sword Bearer, Mr Andrew Mattick, and Mace Bearers, Mr Andrew King and Mr Stephen Powell, accompanied by the Town Crier, Mr Adrian Perret.

PRESENT:
Cllrs:   Reverend Tom Defis, Dr Richard Edwards, 



Philip Grice, Peter Hughes Griffiths, Non Gwilym, 




Anthony Jenkins, Alun Lenny, Arwel Lloyd, 



Catrin Howells Lloyd, Kenneth Lloyd, 



Dr Ioan Matthews, Douglas Rose, Alan Speake,




Wyn Thomas and Barry Williams
1.
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Dr Dewi Evans, Professor Mouel Izzidien and Professor Diarmait Mac Giolla Chriost. 
2.
OPENING EXHORTATION
The proceedings opened with an exhortation by the retiring Mayor's Celebrant, Mr Brian Cainen.
The retiring Mayor, Cllr Douglas Rose, thanked Mr Cainen for his support during the year.
3.
RETIRING MAYOR'S ADDRESS

The Retiring Mayor, Cllr Douglas Rose, reviewed a busy year, supported throughout by the Mayoress, Mrs Catherine Rose, despite her commitment as a full-time Ward Sister.  Cllr Rose recalled embarking on his mayoralty within one month of retirement. During the year he had attended over 140 engagements, in addition to Council's meetings and activities.  Cllr Rose thanked the retiring Deputy Mayor and Sheriff, Cllrs Arwel Lloyd and Diarmait Mac Giolla Chriost, and all Council Members, the Town Clerk and all staff for their support.  

Cllr Rose highlighted the achievement of Council's staff in building a new stores at the cemetery, refurbishing St Peter's Civic Hall and reviving Carmarthen Park with a spring-summer programme of events.  Cllr Rose thanked Mrs Eleri James, for her smooth administration of the mayoral and civic year.

Cllr Rose emphasised that in Carmarthen many services normally undertaken by county councils are run by the Town Council - for example the town's parks and cemetery.  The Town Council has, 

throughout the recession, hitherto succeeded in maintaining and extending its services to the public.  The Town Council also continues to take its environmental responsibilities seriously, with the installation of solar panels at St Peter's Civic Hall and the park grandstand, allied to reduced energy consumption at the Civic Hall and elsewhere.  Promotion of Carmarthen as a Fairtrade town goes from strength to strength.

The Town Council has continued to work in partnership with the emergency services, the County Council, the Chamber of Trade and other organisations.  The achievements of local young people in sport, cultural and charitable works had been particularly notable, and the Town Council had been glad to present awards to many local athletes.  In addition to the events organised by the Town Council at Carmarthen Park, Town Council staff had supported the Round Table Fireworks Bonanza.  

Carmarthen had been honoured to support and celebrate the National Eisteddfod throughout the year, and the Town Council had hosted the Proclamation Ceremony in Carmarthen Park, which drew thousands of participants and onlookers.  The Town Council has published a new self-guided town trail, prepared by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, detailing the many connections between Carmarthen and the National Eisteddfod movement.

The Town Council has continued to uphold the history and character of Carmarthen, both for its own sake and to help maintain the town as a commercial hub.  With grant aid from the Heritage and Landscape Fund, the Town Council had installed four new heritage information panels in town, featuring the port of the Carmarthen, coracle fishing, the Old Oak, the Priory and the Black Book of Carmarthen.  Carmarthen's historic connection with the Vaughan family had brought Mr Cabot Martin from Newfoundland to the Mayor's Parlour.  The Town Council had again offered St Peter's Civic Hall for local groups to show-case the town's history in the Storïau Caerfyrddin/Carmarthen Stories exhibition.  The voluntary Town Guides had continued to give guided tours of the town - to 3,058 individuals since revival of the tours in 2008.  Also the Carmarthen App - the first interactive digital tour of Carmarthen - is nearing completion by the Town Council.

The Town Council continues to value the river as an enhancement to the town, and for its potential to draw visitors.  The Town Council contributes to the work of the Carmarthen River Festival, the Carmarthen Riverside Association, and the Carmarthen Bar Navigation Committee.  The annual Court of Admiralty had been held, and the Mayor, as Admiral of the Port, had been taken down the Towy by the River Tywi Yacht Club, as far as the Carmarthen Bar, in accordance with the duty conferred upon the Mayor by Henry VIII.  During the year the town had suffered the loss of Mr Raymond Rees, who had been instrumental in promoting and preserving coracle fishing.

The year's events had concluded with the Mayor's Fun Run - the most successful since Dr Hedydd Davies retired in 2007.  Over 600 runners, of all ages, had entered the races on the 5th May 2014.  The event takes place through to the dedication of Mr Noelwyn Daniel and a team of volunteers.  Cllr Rose also thanked the Fun Run sponsors, whose gifts and help-in-kind enable four local good causes to benefit each year from the event.


Cllr Rose particularly thanked the Mayor's Charity Appeals Committee, whose members had worked hard to raise funds for distribution in the name of the Mayor, and had assisted at several major events, including the Mayor's Fun Run and Storïau Caerfyrddin/Carmarthen Stories.

The Town Council had been active in defence of local jobs, for example the Carmarthen Post Office and the Fire and Rescue Control Room at Llangunnor.


Cllr Rose concluded by stating that the abiding memory which he and the Mayoress would take from the civic year would be the selfless work which so many members of the public give to the town, without reward or recognition. 
4.
PRESENTATIONS

Cllr Douglas Rose presented frames award certificates to:
Brian Jones of Castell Howell Foods - farmer, eminent businessman, leading local employer and one of Wales's main food distributors - a generous benefactor to local good causes and sports over several decades, combining kindness and community spirit with unassuming modesty.

Andrew Bassett of Bassett and MacGregor - builder, developer and prominent businessman - a local philanthropist who has support local sports and charities, and has recently raised over £40,000 to enable Myrddin School to equip a special needs unit.
Kenneth Owens of a well-known local family, grandson of Kenneth and Lorraine Maynard (former Mayors of Carmarthen), who has won distinction as an international rugby union footballer with the Llanelli Scarlets and Wales Fifteen, and was a member of the 2012 Grand Slam winning side, having played in all five games - dedicated to his sport and county.
Kenneth Maynard, following National Service, is a staunch advocate of the railway who has dedicated his life to public service in Carmarthen, having as Town Councillor, District Councillor, County Councillor, Mayor of Carmarthen, and Chairman of Carmarthenshire County Council, and is regarded with respect and affection by a wide cross-section of the town.
5.
ELECTION OF TOWN MAYOR FOR 2014/2015
On the motion of Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews, seconded by Cllr Non Edwards, it was unanimously RESOLVED that Cllr Arwel Lloyd be elected Town Mayor for Carmarthen for the year 2014/2015.
Cllr Dr Matthews outlined Cllr Arwel Lloyd's background, from his birth in Carmarthen and upbringing at Cross Inn, near Newquay in Ceredigion.  Having gained a degree in Sociology and Public Policy in the University of Wales, Bangor, Cllr Lloyd achieved an MA in Journalism, and began his career with the BBC Wales News Unit in Llandaff, before being appointed Information Officer to the National Assembly of Wales and Press Officer at the Ministry of Culture, Research Officer with Nerys Evans AM, and Academic Development Officer for Y Coleg Cymraeg.  Cllr Lloyd has served the Carmarthen South and Carmarthen West Wards, both as County and Town Councillor, and has chaired the Board of Governors of Ysgol Gyfun Bro Myrddin.  A keen rugby player and sports supporter, Cllr Lloyd played an active part in the YFC movement in Ceredigion and in Wales.  Both Cllr Lloyd and his wife, Cllr Catrin Howells Lloyd, are dedicated to public service and to Wales, its culture and heritage.
Cllr Non Edwards referred to Cllr Lloyd's work in the community, as Governor of Johnstown CP School and Ysgol Bro Myrddin, and his campaigns on behalf of several local issues, including opposition to the introduction of car parking charges on the streets of Carmarthen.  Cllr Lloyd had been active on the National Eisteddfod Appeal Committee, and had already served as Sheriff and Deputy Mayor of Carmarthen.
 
 
Cllr Arwel Lloyd then made and subscribed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office in the presence of Justice of the Peace, Mrs Bethan Harris.

The retiring Mayor, Cllr Douglas Rose, invested Cllr Arwel Lloyd with the chain and insignia of the office of Town Mayor.


The Mayor, Cllr Arwel Lloyd, presiding.

The Mayor, Cllr Arwel Lloyd, then made and subscribed the Oath of Admiralty, whilst holding the Silver Oar, being the badge of office.
Cllr Lloyd thanked his fellow Councillors for placing their trust in him, and for the privilege of being elected.  Cllr Lloyd pledged to be fair in representing all the people of the town, and looked forward to working with groups and individuals in the year ahead.  Cllr Lloyd congratulated Cllr Douglas Rose on his hard-working and active year in office and proceeded to invest the retiring Mayor with the Mayor's jewel and a silver oar.


Cllr Lloyd appointed Reverend Beti-Wyn James BD, Minister of Capel y Priordy, as Mayor's Chaplain. 
The Mayor then appointed Cllr Catrin Howells Lloyd as Mayoress.  The retiring Mayoress, Mrs Catherine Rose, invested the Mayoress, Cllr Catrin Howells Lloyd, with the chain of office.  The Mayoress presented flowers to Mrs Rose. The Mayor thanked Mrs Catherine Rose for her support of the retiring Mayor.
6.
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY MAYOR FOR 2014/2015

On the motion of Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, seconded by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, it was unanimously RESOLVED that Cllr Barry Williams be appointed Deputy Mayor for the ensuing municipal year.  

Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths reminded the meeting that Cllr Barry Williams was a native of Llanelli who had lived in Carmarthen for over forty years.  Gaining his first degree at Trinity College, and his MA at Cardiff University, Cllr Williams's career with the health sector had included posts as Tutor in Nursing Studies, Lecturer in Health Studies at Swansea University, and as External Examiner to Schools of Medicine in Cardiff and Swaziland.  As a loyal member of Carmarthen Town Council, Cllr Williams was noted for the clarity and wisdom of his contributions, and for his active support of projects in the town and beyond.

Cllr Anthony Jenkins reported that, in addition to a distinguished career in health and academia, Cllr Barry Williams had served in the Royal Army Medical Corps and the Territorial Army Volunteer Reserve's academic, and qualified as a professional Deep Sea Diving Instructor.  In retirement, Cllr Williams has worked part-time with the elderly, and has proved a highly effective Town Councillor.

The Deputy Mayor then made and subscribed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office in the presence of Justice of the Peace, Mrs Bethan Harris.   Cllr Barry Williams thanked Council and looked forward to serving the town in the year ahead.  

The Mayor invested Cllr Barry Williams with the chain and badge of office.
7.
APPOINTMENT OF TOWN SHERIFF FOR 2014/2015

On the motion of Cllr Alun Lenny, seconded by Cllr Reverend Tom Defis, it was unanimously RESOLVED that Cllr Wyn Thomas be appointed Town Sheriff for the ensuing municipal year. 


As evidence of the antiquity and rarity of the office of sheriff, Cllr Lenny cited the Book of Daniel's reference to a sheriff at the Court of Nebuchadnezzar, and the fact that only two Welsh towns - Carmarthen and Haverfordwest - have a sheriff.  Cllr Lenny summarised the career of Cllr Wyn Thomas, who, following his birth and upbringing in Llanpumpsaint and education in the Queen Elizabeth Grammar School, had dedicated his working life to Carmarthen.  Cllr Thomas had founded, and ran until recently, the first Welsh book and gift shop in South Wales and is a highly respected businessman in the locality.

Cllr Reverend Tom Defis admired the pluck of Cllr Thomas in establishing, as a young man, a new business venture which is still flourishing today, and which has helped uphold the cultural vitality of Carmarthen.  In retirement, Cllr Thomas's business acumen, common sense and quiet dignity are benefiting the town and the Town Council.

The Town Sheriff then made and subscribed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office in the presence of Justice of the Peace, Mrs Bethan Harris.

The Mayor invested Cllr Wyn Thomas with the chain and badge of office.  Cllr Thomas thanked Council for the honour.

In the unavoidable absence of Cllr Professor Diarmait Mac Giolla Chriost, the Mayor thanked the Past Sheriff for his work on behalf of Council and resolved to present the Sheriff's Jewel at the next meeting of Council.
8.
VOTE OF THANKS TO THE RETIRING MAYOR


On the motion of Cllr Dr Richard Edwards, seconded by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, it was RESOLVED that the best thanks of this Council be accorded to the retiring Mayor, Cllr Douglas Rose, for the manner in which he had fulfilled the office of Mayor during the year 2013/2014.  

Cllr Dr Richard Edwards referred to the gusto with which Cllr Douglas Rose had assumed his mayoral duties, the volume of engagements fulfilled, the skill and impartiality with which he had chaired the Town Council's meetings, his interest in both the young and elderly of the town, his campaigns on issues such as the closure of the Crown Post Office, and his passionate commitment to the people, culture and history of Carmarthen, all achieved in partnership with the Mayoress, Mrs Catherine Rose.

Cllr Kenneth Lloyd recalled that the retiring Mayor and Mayoress had worked as a team, thoroughly embracing their roles, promoting the office of Mayor and work of the Town Council to the people of the town, and acting as ambassadors for Carmarthen in the wider world.  Cllr Rose had involved the town's children and young people in many facets of the civic year, and the history projects undertaken by the town's junior schools during the year had been impressive.
9.
MAYOR'S SUNDAY


The Mayor announced his intention to hold a Civic Service at Capel y Priordy on Sunday, 11th May 2014, at 10.00 pm.

10.
ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING


It was RESOLVED that the meeting stand adjourned until Wednesday, 28th May 2014, at 7.30 pm.  
11.
CLOSING PRAYER

The Reverend Beti-Wyn James, the Mayor's Chaplain, closed the proceedings with prayer.
The meeting closed at 7.30 pm.
